

THE LONDON SCHOOL OF ECONOMICS AND POLITICAL SCIENCE

# Mission Possible Putting purpose back into policy

## Discussion Paper

Author: Tony Hockley PhD; Foreword: Rt Hon Greg Clark MP | October 2023

сама колон твердий середній шар), плівка політропов посодана алюмінієм (внутрішнє покриття), плівка про посоданно орієнтована поліетилентерефто посодания на горогтя.

A DW/ BL

аналаса испость: 5 літрів (L) на разві розміріє 152 х 148 х 244 мм (mm) парама станка короба: 1,1 – 1,3 мм (mm) разві такор: 50 мм

сем сексения, в закритих приміщення в на опалювальних приладів при сал + 50°С і відносній вологості на сексередньому впливу сонячног сексередньому впливу сонячног сексередньому впливу сонячног сексередньому впливу сонячного сексередньому сексередньому впливу сонячного сексередному сексерение сексередному сексерение сексередному сексередному сексередному сексерение сексереение сексерение сексе

REF

необник та підприємство, що приймає п



**Tony Hockley** is a Senior Visiting Fellow in the Department of Social Policy at The London School of Economics and Political Science (LSE) and is Director of the Policy Analysis Centre Ltd. Past roles have included special adviser in the Department of Health, health policy expert at the International Monetary Fund, and Director of European Public Policy in a global life science company. Tony has taught graduate students in public policy at LSE for more than 20 year and has a PhD from LSE in public service reform. Recent publications include a study of UK health charities' work during the pandemic (LSE Consulting) and the 2023 co-authored book "Steering for Health" (Cambridge University Press).

**Rt Hon Greg Clark MP** is Chair of the UK House of Commons Science Innovation and Technology Select Committee. He served as a government minister from 2011 to 2019, including three Cabinet roles (returning to Cabinet on a temporary basis in 2022), and as a Select Committee chair since 2020. He has a PhD from The London School of Economics and Political Science (LSE).

This paper and the roundtable event in December 2022 have been made possible by financial support from Moderna. The author was commissioned by LSE Consulting. This paper is the responsibility of its author, as their independent work for LSE Consulting.

Front Cover Image: Eugene Chystiakov on Unsplash

This report is commissioned via LSE Consulting which was set up by The London School of Economics and Political Science to enable and facilitate the application of its academic expertise and intellectual resources.

LSE Enterprise Ltd, trading as LSE Consulting, is a wholly-owned subsidiary of The London School of Economics and Political Science. The LSE trademark is used under licence from the London School of Economics and Political Science.

### LSE Consulting

LSE Enterprise Ltd London School of Economics and Political Science

Houghton Street London, WC2A 2AE

- **(T)** +44 (0)20 7107 5215
- (E) consulting@lse.ac.uk
- (W) lse.ac.uk/consultancy



# **Table of Contents**

Foreword		4
1. Int	ntroduction	
2. Po	licy	7
2.1	The rise and fall of the VMIC	7
2.2	Slowly, but surely?	8
2.3	Clinical research in recovery	10
2.4	A near miss: The National Vaccine Research Registry	11
3. Prevention		12
3.1	Vaccination in crisis	12
4. Preparedness		13
4.1	Inclusive and trusted science	13
4.2	A Pandemic Playbook	15
5. Conclusion		16



## Foreword

#### **Rt Hon Greg Clark MP**

Chair, House of Commons Science Innovation & Technology Select Committee



Strategy is about being best prepared to survive and prosper in an uncertain future.

During the years before the COVID pandemic struck in 2020, the UK had begun to take a strategic approach to life sciences.

In 2017, Professor Sir John Bell proposed a Life Sciences Industrial Strategy which convened government, universities and research bodies and commercial companies to collaboratively invest in preparing the UK to leverage the opportunities arising from discovery research and its applications in medicine and healthcare.

Adopted by the Government as part of a national Industrial Strategy, this strategic approach provided the basis of the successful and rapid development and deployment of vaccines which proved decisive in turning the tide of the pandemic. More funding for research and development to be deployed with agility and speed. Close partnership between Government, the NHS, researchers and companies that became the Vaccines Taskforce. A focus on manufacturing, as well as discovery, that informed the creation of the VMIC – the Vaccines Manufacturing Innovation Centre.

Yet what followed a public vindication of strategy has been, extraordinarily, a dismantling of many of the elements that contributed to that success. Dame Kate Bingham has lamented that the Vaccines Taskforce approach has been replaced by a more insular, civil servant dominated alternative. The VMIC has been sold and mothballed. Sir John Bell has described the clinical research environment as having gone from producing a vaccine in record time against COVID to being the worst in his professional life.

Yet there is an awakening sense that these bewildering collapses in strategy can still be halted. The Government is substantially increasing the budget for research and development. The Vaccines Taskforce approach, whilst having been dismantled for vaccines, has been adopted as a model for Government initiatives on cancer, obesity, mental health and addiction. The Government has set out a vision for the future of clinical research.

This important report shows that, despite the setbacks of the last two years, it is still possible to apply the positive lessons learned from the pandemic and use them to be better prepared to take advantage of a future just as uncertain, but just as full of opportunity, as before 2020.



# 1. Introduction

In 2022, the new UK Prime Minister announced that four healthcare "missions" would be pursued by "using the Vaccines Task Force model"<sup>1</sup>. Given that the Vaccine Task Force for COVID-19 had produced a model worth copying, this raises the question of *"what happened to the Vaccines Task Force?"*. After all, its remit was not completed with the delivery of vaccines, but included responsibilities to ensure that the UK is better prepared for the future in prevention and preparedness. This paper assesses the situation in which the UK now finds itself three years after the declaration of the COVID-19 pandemic.

The spring of 2020 brought a realisation that the UK could not evade COVID-19, as had happened very fortunately with other epidemics. COVID-19 became a genuine pandemic that would hit the UK, testing health and clinical research to their limits. Once the reality of the pandemic was acknowledged, new and innovative partnerships to tackle it emerged. The Vaccine Task Force is the most obvious example. The public and private sectors drew together, and the general public volunteered to take part in clinical research and to deliver vaccinations. They were drawn together by a singular mission to defeat COVID-19.

It seemed possible that this experience would generate lasting change, with new levels of productive cooperation between people, government agencies, the NHS, and the life sciences industry. Cooperatively combatting COVID-19 became a mission to ensure that any future pandemic threat faces a country that is more ready to meet the challenge. This includes a population with less vulnerability and health inequality, a public health system that is fit to respond, a deeper and more agile public-private partnership in life sciences, and wider public engagement and trust in science.

The COVID-19 virus will never be "over" even though the global emergency is over. **The UK political and economic turmoil of 2022 seem, however, to have disrupted the heightened sense of mission for the delivery of an ambitious life sciences policy** in general and an enhanced vaccines policy emerging from a devastating pandemic. This has diminished the impact of the most obvious and urgent lessons from the UK experience of the COVID-19 pandemic. The mission-based rhetoric remains, but the determination to deliver against the mission seems to have been lost amidst the turmoil. In the foreword to the Life Sciences Industrial Strategy of 2017, Professor Sir John Bell argued that: *"to deliver the potential for economic growth through the projects and programmes outlined in this strategy, there will need to be oversight of this programme over the next five years"*.<sup>2</sup> Five years later Sir John Bell said: *"Now our clinical research environment is much worse than it has ever been in my memory"*.<sup>3</sup>

The pandemic placed the life sciences ecosystem in the spotlight. Appreciation of its value and potential was unusually high in public consciousness. At the same time, however, the **policy** response to the pandemic appears to have harmed several aspects of this ecosystem, whilst the COVID-19 virus ruthlessly exploited perennial weaknesses in UK systems for ill-health **prevention** and exposed the multiple gaps in **preparedness** for infectious disease outbreaks.

These three themes of policy, prevention and preparedness form the basis for this short discussion paper, reflecting on the pandemic and the need to improve UK performance in each of these areas.

I am extremely grateful to the expert participants in a roundtable held at LSE in early December 2022, whose contributions were invaluable in shaping the content of this paper, particularly Rt Hon Greg Clark MP, our keynote speaker at the event.

The roundtable discussion drew attention to concerns that, in 2022, the UK appeared to be in reverse in relation to vaccines policy, prevention and preparedness. This followed dramatic achievements in 2020-21 in vaccine development and delivery. This regression seems not to have been the result of an intentional shift away from



a determined "after COVID" mission, but as the collateral damage of many small events, decisions, and shifting priorities. If this analysis is correct, it is entirely plausible that restoring the sense of mission remains possible. As more time passes this becomes a bigger political challenge. The critical juncture for change presented by the pandemic is already fading in the collective memory. In the politics of 2023, dominated by macroeconomics, public sector pay policy, and cultural divisions, memories of the pandemic and the problems revealed by it have fallen from the media and political headlines.

Nonetheless, behind the headlines, substantive work is underway to learn the lessons of COVID-19, not least in the important work of the UK COVID-19 Inquiry chaired by Baroness Hallett<sup>4</sup> and in the House of Commons "Coronavirus: lessons learnt" joint select committee inquiry.<sup>5</sup> These will, undoubtedly, be valuable and detailed guides for the future, and the parliamentary inquiry has already produced an important report on its initial findings.<sup>6</sup> This paper offers a much more focused review of how the pandemic has diverted the UK from a path of progress, with particular focus on vaccines and vaccination. This seems the right moment for this discussion. It is important that it remains on the political agenda, led from the top, and without a reversion to "business as usual" where new ways of working have proven their worth.

This paper offers encouragement in three domains:

### 1) Policy

The "science superpower" rhetoric needs to be matched in daily decision-making. The slowing pace of action on vaccines sector policy since the effective dissolution of the Vaccine Task Force needs to be corrected. Given the pressures on the NHS and the prioritisation of elective activity, this action will require dedicated and careful leadership. In May 2023, the independent review of commercial clinical trials made 27 recommendations to reverse the recent fall in UK-based trials.<sup>7</sup>

### 2) Prevention

COVID-19 exploited the UK's poor health and health disparities. Trust in government and in the NHS can be lowest in some of the most vulnerable populations, often based on past experience. This distrust has an impact on vaccination, thus putting these people at even greater risk. They are also the least likely to be included in clinical research which creates a dangerous cycle of exclusion that needs to be broken. Although it is not unique to the UK, the pandemic has hit routine childhood immunisation. This has huge implications for health in general and for the NHS in particular if it is not addressed as an urgent priority.

### 3) Preparedness

In the crisis of the pandemic, the Government experimented with new ways of working and new approaches to risk, embodied in the Vaccine Task Force. The best of these novel approaches should be incorporated into the government processes, including the HM Treasury Green Book. Pandemic risks are on the rise, making it increasingly logical to have a minister with "pandemic preparedness" explicit within their responsibilities. The pandemic brought new levels of direct communication between ministers, scientists, clinicians, and the public. As trust is central to the effectiveness of communication, particularly around vaccination and health behaviours, trust in science should be given a central role in a strategy for future preparedness, perhaps by including the IPPR proposal for a "long-term plan for trust".



# 2. Policy

During the COVID-19 pandemic, a clarity of purpose to accelerate the development and distribution of effective vaccines was reflected in clarity of policy. The pandemic served as a harsh reminder that innovation in life sciences and a fit-for-purpose infrastructure are much more than a "nice to have" in public policy. It is also a reminder that pandemic threats are constant and growing<sup>8</sup>, with climate change playing an important role in this increasing risk<sup>9</sup>. As the 2020 peak of the pandemic becomes more distant in time, it will require real determination to ensure that the high-level of policy leadership around vaccines is not lost as the public policy focus shifts to post-pandemic economic recovery and the battleground issues for the next General Election.

## 2.1 The rise and fall of the VMIC

The short story of the Vaccines Manufacturing Innovation Centre (VMIC) provides a powerful example of how a policy bias towards present needs can easily subvert strategic ambitions. With the advantage of hindsight in 2023, the Government announcement of December 2018 to make a £66m investment in a VMIC looks extraordinarily prescient. At the time, ministers believed that the Centre would help tackle Ebola and Lassa Fever. This was two years before COVID-19 emerged from China.

A year before the COVID-19 pandemic, the Business Secretary Greg Clark<sup>10</sup> said:

"The UK's world-leading research and innovation expertise is ideally placed to create new, cost-effective ways of developing and manufacturing vaccines for global distribution, as well as ensuring the UK's own preparedness in the event of a pandemic. The centre is expected to open in 2022, with the first products from the centre expected later that year."

The Director of the Jenner Institute (which would lead the VMIC) Professor Adrian Hill added<sup>11</sup>:

"This is an exceptional opportunity for the UK to lead in the provision of vaccines against a wide range of outbreak pathogens which threaten to cause major epidemics. The lack of commercial incentive to develop these has now led to this exceptional partnership of major academic and industrial players in the vaccine field, to accelerate a range of vaccines towards large-scale manufacture and stockpile provision for vulnerable populations. In parallel, the Centre will develop innovative manufacturing technologies with UK companies and universities to support the next generation of life-saving preventive and therapeutic vaccines."

During the pandemic, the VMIC construction was accelerated, albeit solely as a potential manufacturing site amidst a global vaccine supply challenge. It was never brought into operation, and in November 2021 the VMIC Board decided to sell the (incomplete) facility<sup>12</sup> on the Harwell Science and Innovation Campus near Oxford after £215m of public investment<sup>13</sup>. The sale was concluded in April 2022. The purchaser, Catalent, subsequently halted development of the site whilst the company restructured<sup>14</sup> and confronted financial "headwinds"<sup>15</sup>. The then Science Minister, George Freeman, sought to reassure that the sale would not undermine UK commitment to vaccine innovation, citing new investments in the Cell and Gene Therapy Catapult (CGTC) founded in 2016 and the Centre for Process Innovation founded in 2004. *"Both facilities are* 



*well-placed to address many of the original innovation objectives of VMIC*<sup>276</sup>, he argued. Both existed prior to the creation of the VMIC.

It had been concluded in 2018 that a new centre focused on vaccines was needed. It seems unlikely that this reversion to the pre-pandemic arrangement could, therefore, be helpful to the cause of UK vaccine innovation. The purchaser of the VMIC building in 2022 estimated that a further £120m investment was required to bring the VMIC on stream, which suggests that exchequer costs were the primary driver in the decision to sell rather than any revision of future vaccines needs and strategy. Pandemic plans to adapt the facility as a surge manufacturing site during the pandemic had already tripled the initial state investment, albeit for a different purpose, and it looks as if the Treasury simply decided to invest no more.

The Biotech Industry Association (BIA) has argued that the tale of the VMIC offers a *"lesson in industrial strategy"*. Even though it was never completed, the BIA nonetheless argues that having VMIC staff at the *"virtual table"* did support *"manufacturing, scale up, knowledge sharing for COVID-19 vaccines"*, but that keeping the momentum going is now a *"key task"*.<sup>17</sup>

## 2.2 Slowly, but surely?

In part, some of the momentum in this work may have been redirected into bilateral arrangements with individual vaccine businesses. During 2022, the Government announced an agreement with Moderna for a UK-based "Innovation and Technology Centre". The deal would give NHS patients access to Moderna COVID-19 vaccines, manufactured in the UK. The agreement was initiated by the Vaccines Task Force immediately before the Task Force was merged into the UK Health Security Agency. The conclusion of the agreement was, therefore, left to the more usual civil service processes. These lasted a further six months. This timeline compares very unfavourably with anything initiated and concluded by the Vaccines Task Force.

The agreement with Moderna was first reported in the media in February 2022<sup>18</sup>, and formally announced in June 2022, with the government press release then claiming that *"construction is expected to commence as early as this year"*<sup>19</sup>. Whilst agreement of the 10-year partnership did take another six months, the Government stated in December 2022 that the expectation for the first vaccines to be produced from the new mRNA facility in 2025 remained unchanged<sup>20</sup>. In March 2023, the next announcement was that Harwell (the location of the former VMIC) had been selected as the site for the new Innovation and Technology Centre, which would be built by 2025.<sup>21</sup>





**Figure 1: Launch of work on the Moderna Innovation & Technology Centre, Harwell, April 2023** (Credit: Tom Weller Photography)

In January 2023, the UK Government began a similar process towards an mRNA research partnership with BioNTech SE. This committed the company to the creation of a new R&D hub and establishing offices in the UK, with an aim of accelerating clinical trials and recruiting 10,000 NHS cancer patients for immunotherapy treatment by 2030<sup>22</sup>. Formal agreement on the January MOU was signed six months later. At present, the Cancer Vaccine Launch Pad, designed to identify suitable patients for clinical trials as initially introduced in the MOU, is still in the development phase by NHS England.<sup>23</sup>

Interestingly, whilst the June 2022 initial agreement with Moderna was announced jointly by the UK Prime Minister, Boris Johnson, and the Health and Social Care Secretary, most subsequent announcements have been made solely by the health minister. This may seem a small point, but the direct authority of the Prime Minister has been cited as an important reason for the early successes of the Vaccine Task Force, particularly the speed of decision-making. Such authority sends signals both within government and beyond. In the latter half of 2022, the UK Government experienced unprecedented instability, resulting in three changes of Prime Minister within a mere two months. These transitions led to significant reshuffling among senior ministers and triggered an economic shock, as markets responded unfavourably to abrupt changes in fiscal policy. Given the central role of the Prime Minister in vaccines policy during the pandemic, the relationships that were built, and the direct link to the Vaccine Task Force it seems unlikely that these changes would not have an impact on policy momentum.

The UK is, of course, not alone in learning lessons from the Vaccines Task Force. In February 2021, the European Commission agreed that it too should have a Vaccines Task Force to establish a new European Health Emergency Preparedness and Response Authority (HERA), initially to address future COVID-19 variants but later to guarantee that the EU is able *"to anticipate and tackle future pandemics"*<sup>24</sup>.



At some points during the pandemic, it seemed that the Vaccine Task Force might be a competitor in a zerosum game for vaccines, with heated post-Brexit rhetoric flowing back and forth between UK ministers and their European Union and EU Member State counterparts. In the longer term, the question is not so much which Task Force or other institution can procure vaccines first, but which best addresses any market failures.

The approach taken by the Vaccine Task Force was novel, particularly in its 'portfolio' approach of making advance agreements across multiple candidate vaccine platforms<sup>25</sup>. This provided an important boost to research. At the same time, a new review system for clinical studies was established in March 2020. A policy decision was taken that the Clinical Research Network would select and prioritise COVID-19 studies. The RECOVERY platform study began almost immediately and has since produced results of global significance. The Novavax study launched later in 2020, became the UK's largest ever double-blind, placebo-controlled vaccine trial.<sup>26</sup> The concentrated effort in 2020 naturally had adverse spillover effects on trials outside the COVID-19 priority.

## 2.3 Clinical research in recovery

There have been clear political efforts to rebuild and develop clinical research. In March 2021, a vision for UK clinical research delivery<sup>27</sup> was agreed across the four UK countries. In June 2021, their health ministers launched a joint "implementation plan" for 2021 to 2022<sup>28</sup>.

Nonetheless, the UK has been sliding down the global league table for clinical trials. In 2017-18 the NIHR Clinical Research Network had more than 50,000 participants registered on commercial clinical trials. In 2021-22, there were fewer than 30,000. The 2022 report "Rescuing patient access to industry clinical trials in the UK" by the Association of the British Pharmaceutical Industry (ABPI) presented recent data on the number of trials initiated annually during the previous decade, showing declines in every phase of trial since the 2015 peak.

# Figure 2: Industry-sponsored clinical trial starts (ABPI)









The 2022 Autumn Statement reasserted government ambitions for the UK to be a global "science superpower".<sup>29</sup> It was notable that the target of 2.4% of GDP to be spent on R&D was retained, despite exceptional fiscal pressures and a widespread belief that it would be suspended. The "science superpower" ambition was, however, already facing some challenging realities in the life sciences: In contrast to its major competitors, the UK accounts for both a declining share of pharmaceutical exports and a declining value of exports. The latest data suggest not only that Italy has passed the UK in exports, but also that China will soon do likewise.<sup>30</sup>

Data from the ABPI highlights the UK's reduced clinical trial activity, representing a loss of research activity within the NHS and a direct loss to patients in terms of access to trials. There seems a significant opportunity to build on the exceptional integration of trials into clinical practice during the pandemic. NHS workload pressures may be preventing the embedding of this culture shift beyond COVID-19. These challenges have been highlighted repeatedly. The CEO of GSKplc, Dame Emma Walmsley has warned that: *"We are at a tipping point if we don't make the right decisions now"*.<sup>31</sup> AstraZeneca CEO Pascal Soriot has highlighted the problem of clinical trial delays within an overwhelmed NHS. He explained the decision to move a manufacturing plant from the UK to Ireland saying: *"It's a problem of can we execute our clinical trials, do we want to invest and are we going to get the appropriate returns?"*.<sup>32</sup>

Figure 3: Be Part of Research

## 2.4 A near miss: The National Vaccine Research Registry

(NIHR)

The NIHR decision in July 2022 to seek additional consents from people who had opted to join the National Vaccine Research Registry appeared to bring the UK very close to the permanent loss of this incredible resource. Ironically, the Life Sciences Vision was published in the same month, highlighting the Registry as having: "Unique long term research potential".<sup>33</sup> According to media reports, the Registry was saved only by the determined action of а government minister to seek independent legal advice. The



fact that this came so close to such a catastrophic outcome and without apparent alarm across government is surprising given the unique value of the Registry. This feeds an impression that the cohesion of policy and sense of mission across government and its agencies could be giving way to pre-COVID norms of practice. There are genuine questions as to how the unprecedented tactics adopted in 2020 might inform lasting practice, balancing the need to break through against major policy challenges with appropriate use of finite public resources.

Concerns regarding both the absolute and relative decline in clinical trial activity prompted the Government to commission a rapid review of the clinical trials environment in February 2023, with the results being reported in May 2023.<sup>34</sup> The rhetoric of building resilience into the vaccine ecosystem remains strong. The Life Sciences Vision, the repeated ambitions for the UK to be a "life sciences superpower", and the creation of a government department with "science" in its title for the first time since 1992, all suggest that the sense of mission still exists in spirit, if not in delivery.



# 3. Prevention

The UK population have been comparatively supportive of vaccination<sup>35</sup>. From engagement with clinical trials to eventual vaccination, widespread enthusiasm for vaccination as the route back to freedom was very evident. Worryingly, however, this engagement was far from universal<sup>36</sup>, but broadly matched the ethnicity-based pattern of health inequalities in general and, more specifically, the pattern of COVID-19 vulnerability. A strategy to tackle these harmful variations needs to be prioritised within the mission to improve pandemic preparedness. There is little that can be done once a pandemic has hit except for direct behavioural interventions<sup>37</sup> to support vaccine uptake. This is an important moment to widen support for vaccination in general, not only to tackle today's health inequalities and limit avoidable treatment demands on the NHS, but also to prepare the ground for future viral emergencies.

Disasters reveal social vulnerabilities. From heatwaves<sup>38</sup> to epidemics, mortality tends to be concentrated amongst the most deprived and precarious in society. In early evidence to the COVID-19 Inquiry, the former Chief Scientific Adviser to the UK Government Sir Patrick Vallance said that:

*"There is a terrible, terrible truth, and it's something we all need to reflect off, is that all pandemics feed inequality and drive inequality".*<sup>39</sup>

COVID-19 mortality rates in the most deprived areas have been three or four times higher than those in the least deprived, but they have also been two or three times higher amongst Bangladeshi and Pakistani adults than amongst white British men and women<sup>40</sup>. Despite these alarming mortality rates, people in these communities are amongst those most likely to not be fully vaccinated.<sup>41</sup>

The gain of confidence and reputation during the pandemic may present a critical juncture within which this variability might be addressed, based on careful analysis of its driving forces. Analysis of policy communications and the public responses to these will offer important insights for the future to support confidence in vaccination and other preventative actions amongst the most vulnerable in society.

The pandemic has also fuelled interest in the potential to use mRNA technology more widely in preventative care, for example in developing cancer vaccines. To coincide with a meeting of the Life Sciences Council on 28 November 2022, the Government announced that it would adopt the "Vaccine Taskforce Model" as a blueprint for investing £22.5m in research for cancer immune therapies and vaccines, as one of four selected "missions", alongside a £30m fund for associated work in the Biomedical Catalyst programme. The mission will be led by an "independent chair". The extent to which the Vaccine Taskforce Model, conceived as a 'nimble private-sector team of experts' with a chair reporting directly to the Prime Minister, has been fully embraced will depend on the specifics of the mission. In May 2023, the NHS National Clinical Director for Oncology, Professor Peter Johnson CBE, was appointed as the mission Chair, as part of a Treasury announcement regarding the £650 million 'Life Sci for Growth' initiative.<sup>42</sup>

In light of the pandemic experience and away from pandemic pressures these missions might usefully have particular regard to widening engagement in the science in order to maximise their future preventative potential.

## 3.1 Vaccination in crisis

In challenging times for public spending, when NHS elective waiting lists are again given the highest political priority, public health budgets are squeezed. Not for the first time. Despite its preventative importance and value-for-money, routine vaccination falls victim to this squeeze. A study by Policy Exchange analysed the extent to which the pandemic hit routine vaccination rates across the UK. It also looked specifically at what the



reductions in English vaccination rates for measles, mumps and rubella (MMR) and for shingles implied for subsequent increases in infections, hospitalisations and mortality.<sup>43</sup> Meeting and maintaining the WHO recommended level of coverage for routine vaccinations is an important factor in maintaining preparedness for other health emergencies, limiting avoidable demands on the health service during a pandemic. The apparent behavioural shift in attitudes to vaccination, particularly routine childhood vaccination after the pandemic is a matter of great urgency. Far from building on the exceptional momentum for vaccination achieved in 2021, it appears that the high levels of fear of COVID-19 that motivated vaccine uptake may have demotivated uptake vaccination for diseases associated with lower levels of public concern. This is a global phenomenon, but the UK is better placed than many countries to recover from a situation. UNICEF have described the global situation saying that: *"In the past three years, more than a decade of hard-earned gains in routine childhood immunization have been eroded"*.

# 4. Preparedness

Issues already discussed relating to **policy**, particularly the maintenance of domestic capacity for life sciences innovation and manufacturing, are not only of benefit to industrial strategy but also act as a core element of preparedness for similar future crises. The Government needs to be certain that the loss of any "innovation" role within the (now sold) Vaccines Manufacturing and Innovation Centre, for which a strong need had been identified just a few years earlier, is offset by other developments within the domestic life sciences ecosystem.

## 4.1 Inclusive and trusted science

In February 2023, government prevarication over the "value for money" of UK association with the Horizon Europe research platform (after the "political conditions" in the overall EU-UK relationship were met) caused considerable concern within the research community. Up until this point there was a widespread belief that the EU's "political conditions" were the sole barrier. Whilst the UK was covering the funding gap for UK-based researchers joining programmes, EU-based researchers seemed hesitant to invite them to join.<sup>44</sup> The harm from the delay in agreeing UK association with Horizon was widespread. Leaders of the major science academies across the UK and Europe argued that association is "widely recognised as a win for the UK and the EU"<sup>45</sup>. UK hesitancy over the direct costs involved<sup>46</sup>, and willingness to continue with the disruption until September 2023 in pursuit of a "better deal" seemed another marker of a gap between the "science superpower" rhetoric and day-to-day policy practice.

Benefitting from science and engagement in science are interrelated. The unequal impact of disease is not reflected in clinical research activity.

*"For instance, in the UK, type 2 diabetes is disproportionately prevalent in South Asians, and they have poorer long-term outcomes, but in a review of 12 trials, the mean South Asian involvement was 5.5% despite South Asians representing 11.2% of the UK type 2 diabetes population."*<sup>47</sup>

Research has suggested that the NHS has a role in improving trust amongst UK ethnic minority groups. One study of ethnic discrimination and vaccination decisions found, amongst other forms of discrimination found that:



*"The proportion having experienced racial/ethnic discrimination in a medical setting was nearly seven times higher in the vaccine refusal group than in the vaccine acceptance group."*<sup>48</sup>

Research suggests that "trust in science" has powerful effects on behaviour: low trust in science has a significantly adverse effect on willingness to be vaccinated, much more so than low trust in government ministers.<sup>49</sup> The IPPR Commission on Health and Prosperity has called for "a long-term plan for trust"<sup>50</sup>. This study reflects on inequalities of experience between black and white people revealed in the NHS Cancer Patient Experience Survey<sup>51,52</sup>, including in the receipt of health information. Those who deliver NHS care need to prioritise clear and effective communication on treatment, realising that every interaction is an opportunity to support trust in medicine.

### Figure 4: Coronavirus headlines

(Credit: Adrian Hillman, iStock)



At the level of policy, preparedness for future pandemics should include strategies to better communicate not only the evidence base for policies, but also the rationale for the way policy is applied. In particular, there should be much better explanation of the reasoning for decisions that impact certain groups differently to others. All who implement policies, at all levels, need to be empowered with this reasoning and also to feedback on their experiences. There will be lessons to learn from the use of "community champions" in 2021 to support those local authority areas with the lowest vaccine uptake.

Traverse<sup>53</sup> Research in 2021 by for Healthwatch amongst people of African, Bangladeshi, Caribbean and Pakistani ethnicity produced interesting results: whilst participants generally trust the NHS, this is limited to when the NHS is "independent of government", and they have more trust in frontline healthcare workers than in very senior representatives. It also differentiated

between *"conscious"* and *"unconscious"* trust, as people may be less aware of the influence their community leaders (e.g. religious leaders) have on their decisions than the more obvious influence of doctors and scientists. Additionally, it highlighted the importance of respecting individual agency, avoiding the language of compulsion around vaccination.

The report of the Sense About Science inquiry into the role of policy evidence during the COVID-19 pandemic noted that the Ministerial Code requires all ministers to explain the reasons for policy decisions, but that in this case:

*"There was a presumption that confidence in the reasoning could be earned retrospectively after a crisis, rather than realising it is integral to managing it."*<sup>54</sup>



The absence of reasoning for the implicit but obvious trade-offs between tackling COVID-19 transmission and other health and wellbeing needs leaves a dangerous gap for others to fill. Such gaps provide fertile ground for distrust to spread. The Ministerial Code requirement for explanation of the reasons behind policy decisions should be restated and prioritised, particularly in relation to decisions around health and the life sciences and in relation to emergencies. The IPPR proposal for a long-term plan for trust should be adopted.

## 4.2 A Pandemic Playbook

Given the credible claims that pandemic risks are growing,<sup>55</sup> it seems appropriate that lessons from the operation of the Vaccine Task Force and other aspects of the COVID-19 response are incorporated into core policy processes. The window of opportunity for such a unique, but unplanned, response may not appear in any future pandemic. At the time, the UK was led by a Prime Minister renowned for acting outside of the usual protocols, which would soon be the cause for his early removal from office. After several months in which UK policy followed an emergency protocol based on influenza risks, unprecedented and unscripted decisions in 2020, particularly to create a powerful Vaccine Task Force, served to mitigate initial accusations of sloth. This unique experience should now inform future emergency responses.

An important part of this revised "playbook" for emergencies would be an update to the Treasury "Green Book"<sup>56</sup> guiding the appraisal and evaluation of policy options. At the very least the Green Book should incorporate a specific chapter for public health emergencies, with guidance towards appropriate approaches when faced with greater uncertainty in policy choices than is tolerated outside of an emergency. The permanent addition of an "emergencies" section in the Green Book could be combined with assurance that *"pandemic preparedness"* is made a permanent and explicit ministerial responsibility within the Department of Health and Social Care, in the same way that other government departments have ministers responsible for energy security, food security, floods, or defence resilience.

Whilst the Vaccine Task Force (VTF) stands out as a model that worked in this pandemic, similar approaches in other aspects of the pandemic response seemed less successful in achievement of their objectives and in value-for-money. It would be unwise to believe that the success of the VTF, and critiques of other initiatives are wholly down to issues of design and leadership. It was, perhaps, fortuitous that the pandemic was identified at a time when the considerable research effort into mRNA vaccines was at a stage in which multiple initiatives could be adapted towards COVID-19 alongside more traditional technologies. Problems in testing and tracing the virus or in securing PPE in the beginning of the pandemic starkly separated countries with an existing infrastructure and appropriate stocks for a surge in demand from those without. The need was immediate, facing grave logistical challenges and participation in a global scramble for limited supplies. Messenger RNA was not a sudden discovery in the pandemic but a field of research that had been growing since the 1960s and which had already been used to target the Ebola virus.

### Professor Chris Beyrer noted that:

*"Thanks to decades of research and innovation, mRNA vaccine technology was ready."*<sup>57</sup>

The World's first COVID-19 vaccine to receive an Emergency Use Authorisation (EUA) was an mRNA vaccine, which the UK Medicines and Healthcare products Regulatory Agency authorised on this basis on 2 December 2020.<sup>58</sup> This was within ten months of the WHO declaring a pandemic. The leap in vaccine technology achieved during 2020 should facilitate an even faster response in a future pandemic. If so, then this would also require faster action on scaling up the supply chain, with a shorter lead time. The time pressures that any future VTF could, therefore, be quite different.



Given the successes and failures of the COVID-19 response and ongoing concerns around the probity of some contracts, the development of a "Pandemic Playbook" could replace 'ad hoc' decision-making. In relation to vaccines, this could form an additional chapter in the Green Book on immunisation,<sup>59</sup> but more generally, lessons from COVID-19 could be applied in the Treasury's own Green Book<sup>60</sup> for policy appraisal and evaluation.

# 5. Conclusion

The three years from early 2020 to the end of 2022 were a period of unprecedented crisis management. The UK started struggling to complete the Brexit process and adapt to this new situation, was hit particularly badly by the arrival of COVID-19 (with severe effects on routine NHS services and clinical research), and it suffered unprecedented political and economic instability during 2022. The systems of government will need to readapt after a long period devoted to crisis management even though none of the crises will be entirely settled for some time.

### **Figure 5: Rainbow after the storm.** (Credit: K Mitch Hodge, Unsplash)



The global and domestic political and economic turmoil of 2022 drew attention away from the COVID-19 pandemic. By the start of 2023 it seemed to many that COVID-19 had almost been forgotten amidst the plethora of other headline demands and due to rising political awareness of an approaching UK general election, most probably in 2024.61 This sentiment was reinforced when the Prime Minister started the year, and presumably the next election platform, with "five key priorities for 2023"62, on inflation, jobs, national debt, and NHS waiting lists. The alarming

persistence of excess mortality and the evident challenges of the life sciences sector in recovering from the pandemic and adapting to the experience appeared to be second-tier priorities. Another government reorganisation took place in February 2023, breaking up the Department for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy. This latest arrangement of Whitehall offices included a new "Department for Science, Innovation and Technology". This is the first time since 1992 that the UK has had a "science" departmental Cabinet minister. Only time will tell whether this strengthens or dilutes science, and the life sciences within this, as a national policy priority. It is possible that a focused department could make a difference, as happened with the creation of the Department for International Development in the 1990s<sup>63</sup>, although this is dependent upon current political priorities.

Acting on the obvious and painful lessons of the COVID-19 pandemic is a question of political priority, whatever infrastructure and other arrangements are in place. In politics, the collective memory can be short and a critical juncture in which to make a tangible difference in policy, prevention and preparedness is slipping away after the disruptions of 2022.



## References

<sup>1</sup> DHSC "Government to use Vaccine Taskforce Model to tackle health challenges" Press Release. Department of Health and Social Care. 28 November 2022. <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/news/government-to-use-vaccine-taskforce-model-to-tackle-health-challenges</u>

<sup>2</sup> Bell, J "Life Sciences Industrial Strategy – A report to the Government from the life sciences sector" Department for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy. 2017. p3. <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/650447/LifeSciencesIndustrialStrategy\_acc2.pdf</u>

<sup>3</sup> Bell, J "Oral Evidence: Coronavirus: Lessons learnt" (HC908) Science and Technology Committee, Health and Social Care Committee. 30 November 2022. Q1524 <u>https://committees.parliament.uk/oralevidence/11977/pdf/</u>

<sup>4</sup> <u>https://COVID19.public-inquiry.uk/terms-of-reference/</u>

<sup>5</sup> <u>https://committees.parliament.uk/work/657/coronavirus-lessons-learnt/</u>

<sup>6</sup> House of Commons "Coronavirus: lessons learned to date" Sixth Report of the Health and Social Care Committee and Third Report of the Science and Technology Committee 2021-22. HC92. 21 September 2022 <u>https://committees.parliament.uk/publications/7496/documents/78687/default/</u>

<sup>7</sup> Gov.uk "Commercial clinical trials in the UK: the Lord O'Shughnessy review" (updated) 26 May 2023 <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/commercial-clinical-trials-in-the-uk-the-lord-oshaughnessy-review-final-report</u>

<sup>8</sup> Marani M, Katul GG, Pan WK, Parolari AJ "Intensity and frequency of extreme novel epidemics" PNAS 118:35 2021 <u>https://www.pnas.org/doi/epdf/10.1073/pnas.2105482118</u>

<sup>9</sup> Mora, C., McKenzie, T., Gaw, I.M. *et al.* Over half of known human pathogenic diseases can be aggravated by climate change. *Nat. Clim. Chang.* **12**, 869–875 (2022). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41558-022-01426-1

<sup>10</sup> BEIS "Industrial strategy delivers new vaccines manufacturing centre to lead the fight against deadly disease" Press Release. Department for Business, Energy & Industrial Strategy, 1 December 2018 <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/news/industrial-strategy-delivers-new-vaccines-manufacturing-centre-to-lead-the-fight-against-deadly-disease</u>

<sup>11</sup> Ibidem

<sup>12</sup> Mancini DP, Kuchler H, Pickard J, Cameron-Chilshe J "Flagship UK vaccine manufacturing centre put up for sale" Financial Times, 29 November 2021 https://www.ft.com/content/d312c4cb-201d-4ce6-a98f-715b20d77998

<sup>13</sup> DHSC "Extra £47.6m for Vaccines Manufacturing and Innovation Centre" Press Release, Department of Health and Social Care, 20 March 2021 https://www.gov.uk/government/news/extra-476-million-for-vaccines-manufacturing-and-innovation-centre



<sup>14</sup> Catalent "Catalent announced new operating structure" 5 July 2022 https://investor.catalent.com/financialnews/news-details/2022/Catalent-Announces-New-Operating-Structure/default.aspx

<sup>15</sup> Catalent "Catalent Inc. Reports First Quarter Fiscal 2023 Results" 1 November 2022 https://investor.catalent.com/financial-news/news-details/2022/Catalent-Inc.-Reports-First-Quarter-Fiscal-2023-Results/default.aspx

<sup>16</sup> Freeman, G "Letter to the Chair Science and Technology Committee" 6 April 2022 <u>https://committees.parliament.uk/publications/21937/documents/163106/default/</u>

<sup>17</sup> Bates, S "The story of the Vaccine Manufacturing Innovation Centre so far" BIA Blog, 6 April 2022 <u>https://www.bioindustry.org/news-listing/the-story-of-the-vaccine-manufacturing-innovation-centre-so-far.html</u>

<sup>18</sup> Kuchler H, Neville S "Moderna in talks to set up UK research and manufacturing" 14 February 2022, Financial Times https://www.ft.com/content/1abd1afe-5774-439e-b2e4-974caa5c0aef

<sup>19</sup> DHSC "Moderna to open vaccine research and manufacturing centre in UK" Press Release, 22 June 2022, Department of Health and Social Care & Rt Hon Boris Johnson (Prime Minister) <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/news/moderna-to-open-vaccine-research-and-manufacturing-centre-in-uk</u>

<sup>20</sup> DHSC "UK cements 10-year partnership with Moderna in major boost for vaccines and research" Press Release, 22 December 2022, Department of Health and Social Care <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/news/uk-cements-10-year-partnership-with-moderna-in-major-boost-for-vaccines-and-research</u>

<sup>21</sup> BBC "Harwell science campus chosen for new Moderna vaccine base" 5 March 2023 <u>https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-england-oxfordshire-64856379</u> governme

<sup>22</sup> DHSC "New partnership to boost research into vaccines for cancer" Press Release, 6 January 2023, Department of Health and Social Care. <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/news/new-partnership-to-boost-research-into-vaccines-for-cancer</u>

<sup>23</sup> *Gov.UK "Major agreement to deliver new cancer vaccine trials*" 5 July 2023 <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/news/major-agreement-to-deliver-new-cancer-vaccine-trials</u>

<sup>24</sup> CEC "Preparing Europe for COVID-19 variants: HERA incubator" Factsheet FS/21/650, February 2021. European Commission <u>https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/fs\_21\_650</u>

<sup>25</sup> BEIS "UK Vaccine Taskforce 2020 Achievements and Future Strategy. End of Year Report" Department for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy. December 2020 <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/1027646/v</u> <u>tf-interim-report.pdf</u>

<sup>26</sup> NIHR "How the NIHR mobilised and adapted the UK research landscape to deliver COVID-19 studies" (webpage) 17 May 2022. <u>https://www.nihr.ac.uk/blog/how-the-nihr-mobilised-and-adapted-the-uk-research-landscape-to-deliver-COVID-19-studies/30611</u>

<sup>27</sup> DHSC "Thee future of UK clinical research delivery" Department of Health & Social Care. 23 March 2021 <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/the-future-of-uk-clinical-research-delivery</u>



<sup>28</sup> DHSC "The future of UK clinical research delivery: 2021 to 2022 implementation plan. Department of Health and Social Care. 23 June 2021 <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/the-future-of-uk-clinical-research-delivery-2021-to-2022-implementation-plan/the-future-of-uk-clinical-research-delivery-2021-to-2022-implementation-plan/the-future-of-uk-clinical-research-delivery-2021-to-2022-implementation-plan/the-future-of-uk-clinical-research-delivery-2021-to-2022-implementation-plan/the-future-of-uk-clinical-research-delivery-2021-to-2022-implementation-plan/the-future-of-uk-clinical-research-delivery-2021-to-2022-implementation-plan/the-future-of-uk-clinical-research-delivery-2021-to-2022-implementation-plan/the-future-of-uk-clinical-research-delivery-2021-to-2022-implementation-plan/the-future-of-uk-clinical-research-delivery-2021-to-2022-implementation-plan/the-future-of-uk-clinical-research-delivery-2021-to-2022-implementation-plan/the-future-of-uk-clinical-research-delivery-2021-to-2022-implementation-plan/the-future-of-uk-clinical-research-delivery-2021-to-2022-implementation-plan/the-future-of-uk-clinical-research-delivery-2021-to-2022-implementation-plan/the-future-of-uk-clinical-research-delivery-2021-to-2022-implementation-plan/the-future-of-uk-clinical-research-delivery-2021-to-2022-implementation-plan/the-future-of-uk-clinical-research-delivery-2021-to-2022-implementation-plan/the-future-of-uk-clinical-research-delivery-2021-to-2022-implementation-plan/the-future-of-uk-clinical-research-delivery-2021-to-2022-implementation-plan/the-future-of-uk-clinical-research-delivery-2021-to-2022-implementation-plan/the-future-of-uk-clinical-research-delivery-2021-to-2022-implementation-plan/the-future-of-uk-clinical-research-delivery-2021-to-2022-implementation-plan/the-future-of-uk-clinical-research-delivery-2021-to-2022-implementation-plan/the-future-of-uk-clinical-research-delivery-2021-to-2022-implementation-plan/the-future-of-uk-clinical-research-delivery-2021-to-2020-implementation-plan/the-future-de</u>

<sup>29</sup> Hunt J "The Autumn Statement 2022 speech" HM Treasury, 17 November 2022 <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/the-autumn-statement-2022-speech</u>

<sup>30</sup> OLS "Life science competitiveness indicators 2022", 21 July 2022, Office for Life Sciences. Fig 17. <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/life-science-sector-data-2022/life-science-competitiveness-indicators-2022</u>

<sup>31</sup> Kollewe J "GSK boss warns UK life sciences at 'tipping point' despite Sunak's R&D pledge". The Guardian, 1 February 2023. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/business/2023/feb/01/gsk-boss-warns-uk-life-sciences-at-tipping-point-despite-sunak-spending-pledge</u>

<sup>32</sup> Grover N, Fick M "AstraZeneca CEO says UK business climate deters investment" Reuters. 9 February 2023 <u>https://www.reuters.com/business/healthcare-pharmaceuticals/astrazeneca-ceo-discouraging-uk-tax-policies-led-company-invest-400-mln-ireland-2023-02-09/</u>

<sup>33</sup> BEIS "Life Sciences Vision" Department for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy, 2021 <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/1013597/li</u> <u>fe-sciences-vision-2021.pdf</u>

<sup>34</sup> Gov.uk "Commercial clinical trials in the UK: the Lord O'Shoughnessy review" (updated) 26 May 2023 <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/commercial-clinical-trials-in-the-uk-the-lord-oshaughnessy-review/commercial-clinical-trials-in-the-uk-the-lord-oshaughnessy-review-final-report</u>

<sup>35</sup> Steinert JI, et al. "COVID-19 vaccine hesitancy in eight European countries: Prevalence, determinants, and heterogeneity". Sci Adv. 2022 Apr 29;8(17) <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC9045608/</u>

<sup>36</sup> Gardiner T, et al "The under-representation of BAME patients in the COVID-19 Recovery trial at a major London NHS Trust." J Infect. 2021 Apr;82(4):84-123. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7658557/</u>

<sup>37</sup> SAGE "SPI-B: Behavioural considerations for vaccine uptake in Phase 2 and beyond. V2" Scientific Advisory Group for Emergencies (SAGE). 9 March 2021. <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/984351/S</u> 1162\_SPI-B\_-\_Behavioural\_Considerations\_for\_Vaccine\_Uptake\_in\_Phase\_2.pdf

<sup>38</sup> Klinenberg E "Denaturalising disaster: A social autopsy of the 1995 Chicago heatwave" Theory and Society, April 1999, Vol 28, No 2 pp239-295 <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/3108472</u>

<sup>39</sup> Nicholson K "25 very eye-opening comments from the COVID Inquiry so far" Huffington Post, 24 June 2023 <u>https://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/entry/COVID-inquiry-roundup-pandemic-preparedness\_uk\_6494464fe4b02f808ab4060b</u>

<sup>40</sup> Nafilyan V, Islam N, Mathur R, Ayoubkhani D, Banerjee A, Glickman M, Humberstone B, Diamond I, Khunti K. Ethnic differences in COVID-19 mortality during the first two waves of the Coronavirus Pandemic: a nationwide cohort study of 29 million adults in England. Eur J Epidemiol. 2021 Jun;36(6):605-617.



https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC8206182/

<sup>41</sup> NHS "Vaccination: race and religion/belief" NHS England and NHS Improvement – South East. 8 February 2021 <u>https://www.england.nhs.uk/south-east/wp-content/uploads/sites/45/2021/05/Vaccination-and-race-religion-and-belief-A4.pdf</u>

<sup>42</sup> HM Treasury "Chancellor reveals life sciences growth package to fire up economy" 25 May 2023 <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/news/chancellor-reveals-life-sciences-growth-package-to-fire-up-economy</u>

<sup>43</sup> Ede R et al "A fresh shot: The future for vaccines policy in England" 1 December 2022, Policy Exchange, p55 <u>https://policyexchange.org.uk/publication/a-fresh-shot/</u>

<sup>44</sup> Matthews T "Imperial College says its scientists are being dropped from Horizon Europe consortia", 22 Nov 2022, Science Business <u>https://sciencebusiness.net/news/imperial-college-says-its-scientists-are-being-dropped-horizon-europe-consortia</u>

<sup>45</sup> Antonelli R et al "Letters to the Editor: Scientific Research", 7 February 2023, The Times <u>https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/artificial-intelligence-and-the-future-of-jobs-3t8gfkx09</u>

<sup>46</sup> Bisson R "Sunak says he prefers Horizon to plan B, but 'on basis of a good deal'" Research Professional News, 20 April 2023 <u>https://www.researchprofessionalnews.com/rr-news-uk-politics-2023-4-sunak-says-he-prefers-horizon-to-plan-b-but-on-basis-of-good-deal/</u>

<sup>47</sup> Treweek S, Forouhi NG, Narayan KMV, Khunti K. "COVID-19 and ethnicity: who will research results apply to?" Lancet. 2020 Jun 27;395(10242):1955-1957. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7292594/</u>

<sup>48</sup> Paul E, Fancourt D, & Razai M "<u>Racial discrimination, low trust in the health system and COVID-19</u> vaccine uptake: a longitudinal observational study of 633 UK adults from ethnic minority groups" Journal of the Royal Society of Medicine 2022 115:11, 439-447 (p443) https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/epub/10.1177/01410768221095241

<sup>49</sup> Seyd B et al "Identifying the trustworthiness of COVID-19 information sources: Enhancing information reception across the population – Final Project Report" 2022, University of Kent. <u>https://research.kent.ac.uk/information-trust/wp-content/uploads/sites/2529/2022/05/Final-report.pdf</u>

<sup>50</sup> Poku-Amanfo E, Thomas C "Vacci-Nation: A case study in health and prosperity" December 2022, Institute for Public Policy Research, p24 <u>https://www.ippr.org/files/2022-12/1671397505\_vacci-nation-2022.pdf</u>

<sup>51</sup> Picker "National Cancer Patient Experience Survey 2021: National Report (Quantitative), July 2022, NHS England <u>https://www.ncpes.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2022/07/CPES21\_Standard-National-Report\_JK-PF-NG\_RM\_BA\_SH\_280622\_FINAL.pdf</u>

<sup>52</sup> It is worth noting that the respondents in the NCPES are heavily skewed towards the least-deprived socioeconomic groups and white people

<sup>53</sup> Traverse "VacciNation: Exploring vaccine confidence with people from African, Bangladeshi, Caribbean and Pakistani backgrounds living in England – Insight Report" June 2021, Healthwatch <u>https://traverse.ltd/application/files/1516/2305/7284/VacciNation\_- Insights\_Report.pdf</u>

<sup>54</sup> Brown T et al "What counts" May 2022, Sense about Science, p71 <u>https://senseaboutscience.org/what-</u>



<u>counts/</u>

<sup>55</sup> Marani M et al "Intensity and frequency of extreme novel epidemics" PNAS, Vol 118 No 35 (2021) <u>https://www.pnas.org/doi/10.1073/pnas.2105482118</u>

<sup>56</sup> HMT "The Green Book (2022)" HM Treasury, 18 November 2022 <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/the-green-book-appraisal-and-evaluation-in-central-governent/the-green-book-2020#a6-discounting</u>

<sup>57</sup> Beyrer, C "The long history of mRNA Vaccines" Blog, 6 October 2021, Blog, Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health. <u>https://publichealth.jhu.edu/2021/the-long-history-of-mrna-vaccines</u>

<sup>58</sup> Pfizer "Pfizer and BioNTech achieve first authorisation in the World for a Vaccine to Combat COVID-19" Press Release, 2 December 2020 <u>https://www.pfizer.com/news/press-release/press-release-detail/pfizer-and-biontech-achieve-first-authorization-world</u>

<sup>59</sup> UKHSA "The Green Book: Immunisation against infectious disease" (updated 27 November 2020), UK Health Security Agency. <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/immunisation-against-infectious-disease-the-green-book</u>

<sup>60</sup> GFF "The Green Book (2022). HM Treasury, 2022. <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/the-green-book-appraisal-and-evaluation-in-central-governent/the-green-book-2020</u>

<sup>61</sup> The General Election must be held by 24<sup>th</sup> January 2025

<sup>62</sup> Gov.UK "Prime Minister outlines his five key priorities for 2023" 10 Downing Street, 4 January 2023 <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/news/prime-minister-outlines-his-five-key-priorities-for-2023</u>

<sup>63</sup> Durrant T., Tetlow G "Creating and dismantling government departments" Institute for Government, 2019. <u>https://www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/sites/default/files/publications/creating-and-dismantling-government-departments.pdf</u>



LSE Consulting LSE Enterprise Ltd London School of Economics and Political Science

Houghton Street London, WC2A 2AE

**(T)** +44 (0)20 7107 5215

(E) consulting@lse.ac.uk

(W) Ise.ac.uk/consultancy